CSU, SACRAMENTO

2010-11 FACULTY SENATE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

Tuesday, May 17, 2011
3:00-5:00

Sacramento Hall, Room 275
Present:
Barrena, Buckley, Hecsh, Krabacher, McCurley, Noel, Peigahi, Piloyan, Pinch, Russell, Sheley, Sheppard, Taylor, VanGaasbeck, Wagner
Guest:
Fred Baldini, Margarita Berta-Avila, William Dillon, Carolyn Goetze, Sheree Meyer, Ann Stoltz, Lori Varlotta
MINUTES:

1. Minutes from May 10, 2011 – The minutes were approved as published.
2. Convocation committee update – Berta-Avila provided an update to the Committee on plans for having regular convocations following on the theme of the February 21, 2011 convocation entitled “Fostering a Community”. The Convocation Committee wants to declare a convocation in October around next year’s OneBook “The Grace of Silence: A Memoir” by Michelle Morris. Morris was already scheduled to appear on campus in October as part of the OneBook activities. Berta-Avila reported that the Convocation Committee wants more opportunities for small group discussions and more use of social networking to reach more members of the campus community. The Committee wants the conversations continue after the convocation ends. The Committee wants the Faculty Senate to request that President Gonzalez cancel classes so that more students and faculty can attend. This would require declaration of a convocation before the semester ends so that faculty can plan in advance in their syllabi for cancellation of classes. Discussion included:
· Barrena suggested that the Committee re-name itself because there are many types of convocations on campus. The policy on convocations needs to be examined to see what is allowed or not. Barrena did not support the Executive Committee acting on behalf of the Senate to declare the October visit by Morris as a convocation. With regard to the cancellation of classes, Barrena advocated that the Senate, at a minimum, be involved in this discussion and Senators have an opportunity to consult with their departments.
· Sheppard stated that his understanding of the convocation policy is that is permits faculty to cancel classes and holds students harmless for not attending class should that particular class not be cancelled. Asking the President to cancel all classes would be different than what the policy states.

· Hecsh, also a member of the Convocation Committee, re-capped the history leading up to the President declaring the February 21, 2011 event a convocation, which didn’t have the Senate approving a motion requesting the President declare a convocation, but rather, the Executive Committee met with the President and requested a convocation. The President agreed.
· The 2011-12 Senate can consider the matter in the fall.

3. Student Activism Protocol – Lori Varlotta distributed a draft of student activism protocols, which have been drafted subsequent to the events surrounding the student protests in April. The protocols are similar to those utilized at San Diego State and UC Davis. In part, the Division of student Affairs will create a Student Activism Education Team that will help educate students about the “time, place and manner” for student activism. Barrena stated that the Senate should entertain a motion to endorse the protocols at the appropriate time. Barrena also stated that she had hoped that a policy would come forth governing all of the university community. Sheppard stated that he thought this would be problematic, as faculty are governed by collective bargaining, in part. After discussion, the Committee agreed that the workgroup that will be examining the faculty rights and responsibilities policy should include the protocols into account.
4. Open Forum:

· Hecsh asked if finals are being given the week of 5/16-20? If no final is being given in a given class, is the instructor meeting with the class? The Committee discussed the policy governing finals week.
5. Program proposals:

G. Accelerated Second Bachelor of Science in Nursing Degree Program Collaborative with CSU, Stanislaus – Barrena stated that there is an Executive Order prohibiting the shifting of programs to CCE. Is this proposal a violation of this? Barrena expressed concern over the cost of running this program through CCE and the impact it will have on access. Stoltz explained that the proposal is a new program, in that it is a joint program with Stanislaus. Meyer explained that there is a difference between a shifting vs. a supplanting of a program. The program is new and different because it is a collaboration with another campus and it has a different delivery mode. The new program wouldn’t be possible without running it through CCE due to financial considerations. Both programs would have to run the program as state supported or through CCE – not one campus through CCE and the other through state support. The Chancellor’s Office has already approved the Stanislaus proposal. Buckley stated that the Chancellor’s Office is very sensitive to the Executive Order Barrena references. The situation would be different if only Sacramento State was involved and then offering the program through CCE. The accelerated program also works better through CCE. Barrena expressed her support for efforts that graduate more nursing students but stated that she could not vote in favor of the proposal. Some Committee members expressed opposition to the EC approving the proposal on behalf of the Senate. Stoltz stated that Nursing wants to start admitting students in November, hence, the request for an approval. After further discussion, the Committee approved the proposal on behalf of the Senate (6 ayes; 2 nays; 2 abstentions). 
B.
Business Honors – Taylor asked about the resources for this program. Meyer stated that the Dean’s signature means there are resources. The College of Business Administration has raised funds to help support the new program. Van Gaasbeck expressed concern over impaction in the College of Business Administration and what effect the establishment of an honors program will have on other programs in the college. Will there be an adverse impact on those programs in order to “save” the honors program? Will transfer students be eligible? 

CBA’s impaction starts in Fall 2011. Barrena asked about its secondary criteria. McCurley stated that the college raised the GPA, but are not strictly adhering to the criteria because of lower than expected enrollment. Barrena raised the question about the Senate being given an opportunity to provide input on programs’ requests for impaction and their secondary criteria, citing concerns over the differential impacts on certain groups by changing the criteria. There was discussion over the opportunity for consultation. Taylor reminded the Committee that the discussion was not relevant to the specific proposal.
The Committee approved Business Honors, Computer Science Graduate Certificate in Computer Architecture, Master of Science Degree in Mechanical Engineering, Bachelor of Science in Speech Pathology and Minor in Philosophy on behalf of the Senate. English Undergraduate Major was pulled from the agenda.

6. Chair’s business:

A. Grade Appeal panels – there was brief discussion over the need, per the policy, for “law trained” faculty. The Committee agreed to defer the matter, as appeals for spring won’t be filed until the fall. 
B. Sheppard announced that he has authorized Lana Sysa to continue a part-time appointment into June to complete the electronic archiving project in the Senate office.

C. Sheppard announced that Tom Krabacher has been selected to deliver the Livingston Annual Faculty Address in the fall.

D. Institutional Review Board – the Committee reviewed the C.V. of the one volunteer for the IRB, Greg Hurtz, from the Department of Psychology. The Committee agreed to Professor Hurtz’s appointment.
7. UARTP policy proposed amendment: Section 9.04 – the Committee reviewed a proposal to amend Section 9.04.G of the University ARTP Policy to include full-time temporary faculty. The motion approved by the Senate on 5/12 did not mention the full-time temporary faculty, so the proposal is aimed at rectifying that omission and clarifying that Section 9.04 applies to both part-time and full-time faculty. The Committee discussed whether or not the proposal was substantive enough to necessitate holding it over until the fall for the Senate to act or whether or not the Executive Committee should approve it on behalf of the Senate. Dillon stated that some units are already submitting their proposed changes on electronic evaluations, and when the President is ready to issue his memo regarding part-time faculty, it may facilitate the review and approval proposed changes to the documents of those units who wish to submit changes governing part-time and full-time faculty simultaneously. Dillon stated that he will draft a memo to go to units with instructions should the changes be approved by the Executive Committee and the President. After further discussion, the Committee approved the changes on behalf of the Senate (5 ayes; 4 nays; 1 abstention).
8. Graduation Initiative/Closing the Achievement Gap – Barrena asked the Committee to start a discussion about how the Senate can facilitate implementation of the recommendations in the Graduation Initiative. Barrena suggested that the EC examine the strategic plan of the Initiative over the summer and devise a plan for moving the recommendations through the Senate committee structure and then on to the full Senate in the fall. Peigahi suggested that the Initiative might make a good retreat topic. Sheppard reported that he, Taylor and Peigahi met with Marcellene Watson-Derbigny and Kathryn Palmieri to discuss the Initiative. Sheppard stated that he asked Watson-Derbigny what, if anything, the Senate can/should do at this point. Sheppard stated that Watson-Derbigny did not have any requests of the Senate. Hecsh stated that she would like the Initiative group to make a report to the Senate and/or request something specific for the Senate to act on. Hecsh stated that the customary way of bringing items to the Senate via the committee process may not be the best way for the Initiative to be brought to the Senate for discussion and action. Sheley stated that the Initiative has been discussed in the President’s cabinet. Besides Academic Affairs and Student Affairs, discussions have taken place around how to involve other divisions, e.g., IRT, and how they might get involved in implementation. Sheley stated that some pieces of the Initiative still need more specific language. Buckley stated that different initiatives seem to get drafted every few years. There needs to be leadership to engage the faculty and get buy-in that this Initiative will do something to improve graduation rates that currently isn’t being done. Student Affairs has focused its efforts on freshmen and sophomores that have resulted in students graduating who might not have previously. 
